MINUTES:  LOMPOC USD WELLNESS COMMITTEE MEETING

March 28, 2013
Our Mission: to promote and support a culture of health and fitness in the Lompoc Unified School District

I. The meeting was called to order at 3:30 pm.  The following members were present: Kathy Bertelsen, RD (Manger, LUSD Child Nutrition Services); Michelle Mackinnon (Supervisor/Dietitian, LUSD Child Nutrition Servcies); Kirsten Criswell (School Food Initiative, Orfalea Foundations); Janet Stevensen (School Outreach, Orfalea Foundations ); Carol Arnerich (Lompoc Federation of Teachers); Linda Martinson (Orfalea Garden Education Manager, La Canada Elementary School)
II. Minutes from the previous meeting were approved as written
III. Goal for the year – develop a sample school wellness policy 
1. We completed the sample school wellness policies for the principals, one for elementary schools and one for secondary schools.  Because of the many rules and regulations around competitive food sales, the committee decided to cut and paste the rules from a CDE document which provides an overview of the different laws and regulations that govern competitive foods and beverage sales on school campuses.   Kathy will make the minor adjustments recommended by the committee and then arrange to present them at the Admin Council meeting this school year.
IV. Reports:
1. Kathy Bertelsen reviewed the letter from Tom Torlakson “Providing Students Adequate Time to Eat Lunch”.  Students are being rushed to eat lunch at some of our schools which was noted by Linda Martinson, a parent in our district.  The Orfalea staff that assist us at the schools have also noticed that students do not have time to eat the delicious food we have prepared for them and a lot of it goes in the trash.  The letter brings out some excellent points such as:  students perform better academically when well-nourished, having time to eat and enjoy meals is important to the development of healthy eating behaviors, and the school lunch is healthy – yet students might bring their lunch so they have more time to eat it.  Some good ideas from Mr. Torlakson include:  schedule recess before lunch and include language about adequate time to eat in the District’s wellness policy.  Kathy will share the letter with principals at Admin Council meeting along with school wellness policy samples.
V. Wellness News in the Community:
1. Kathy Bertelsen reported on the Healthy Lompoc Coalition meeting today:  there are biking events scheduled for May – Bike to School Day on May 8th, Bike to Work Week May 13-17, Bike Rodeo at Lompoc High on May 18th where they expect over 1000 families.  Each K- 8th grade city school received a video for kids to watch in the classroom in preparation for the events.  Healthy Lompoc will be holding a Community Health Summit tentatively on 9/13/13.  The topic will center around HEAL (Healthy Eating Active Living) which the city has made a commitment to.  Healthy Food Pantry, which is sponsored by the Food Bank of Santa Barbara County, is coming to Lompoc – like a health fair held at a central location (possibly Adult Ed Campus) but will be held at Anderson Recreation Center to start.  It will be marketed heavily to the city schools.  Fresh produce will provided to families along with a cooking demo which uses the produce they are receiving.  Other health partners will provide education during the event.  It will be held monthly.
VI. Examples of “wellness” working in the District:
1. Water refill stations is installed and ready to go at Miguelito, an assembly will be held in April. C. Ruth and Hapgood are expected to be completed this school year.  

2. Kudos to Lynda Gordon for sharing her healthy Valentine Party story.  It is featured on the Orfalea School Food Initiative Blog – http://schoolfoodaction.org/ 

3. New March menu items tested in the field – Bean Salad at Fillmore and Asian Chicken Noodles at secondary schools

4. New menu items received well at schools:  chili, roast pork with mashed potatoes and gravy  and Asian chicken noodles at (secondary schools)

5. Recess before lunch:  Carol Pace and Carmen Chavez are considering for next year

6. Breakfast in the classroom – Carmen is considering doing a pilot at Hapgood next year. 
7. Michelle and I are encouraged that teachers and principals are asking about the competitive food sales policy and questions about what they can sell beforehand.  Michelle provided information on ice cream that a teacher at Cabrillo wanted to sell as a fund raiser.  
8. Linda Martinson reported that La Canada held a “Healthy Heart Night” at La Canada in mid February.  There were different stations set up that parents and students could learn a variety of health information.  Linda herself represented the School Garden and made a Quinoa salad with fresh ingredients from the School Garden.  Linda also shared that she applied for a donation of seed packages and was awarded 500 packages.  She plans on giving them away at the Open House.
9. Carol Arnerich reported on the Ag Day at Fillmore which she attended today.  She said it was great.  Local farmers came with fresh produce and farm animals.   Students got to take home fresh produce such as lettuce, peppers and plants.  
10. Kirsten Criswell reported about the Culinary Boot Camp, put on by Orfalea School Food Initiative, which will happen over the spring break at LUSD Central Kitchen. 
VII. Committee comments or issues that need to be addressed regarding wellness in the district

1. New issues/comments:
It has come to our attention that sales are occurring during lunch time on minimum days at elementary schools which goes against our District’s Wellness Policy (AR 5030) which states:  “No other food or beverage sales will occur during lunch or lunch recess”.  An email was sent to the elementary principals reminding them of the policy.
2. Old issues:

Kirsten brought up last month about recess being withheld as a disciplinary action by a teacher.  We were unable to obtain the name of the teacher, therefore, it could not be reported to the principal.
VIII. Meeting dates – usually the 4th Thursday of the month from 3:30 to 4:30.
Our next meeting for the year is April 25th from 3:30 – 4:30 at the Central Kitchen.  
IX.  The meeting was adjourned at 4:25.
